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COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE MINUTES 
FEBRUARY 27, 2017 

 
PRESENT: Mayor Burns, Ald. Burghart, Cummings, Kilburg, Marks, Radecki, Simonian, Seno, 

Singer 
 
ABSENT: Ald. Bruno, Maladra 
 
STAFF: Dawkins, Babica, VanGyseghem, DeGroot 
 
1. CALL TO ORDER 
 
Ald. Marks, serving as Chair, called the meeting to order at 7pm noting that Ald. Bruno and 
Maladra were absent. 
 
2. APPROVE COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE MINUTES FROM FEBRUARY 13, 2017. 
 
Moved by Ald. Radecki, second by Ald. Singer V/V:  8-0 Motion carried. 
 
3. ITEMS OF BUSINESS 
 
a. Recommend Draft Resolution Authorizing Publication of Updated 2017 City of Geneva 

Zoning Map. 
 
Moved by Ald. Kilburg, second by Ald. Cummings  V/V:  8-0 Motion carried. 
 
b. Recommend Draft Resolution Authorizing Waiver of Bid and Contract with Metropolitan 

Pump in the Amount Not to Exceed $43,071.00 for Western Avenue Lift Station Pump 
Replacement. 

 
Moved by Ald. Kilburg, second by Ald. Seno  V/V:  8-0 Motion carried. 
 
c. Recommend Draft Resolution Authorizing Execution of Easement Agreements for Lots 24, 

25, and 26 of “The Meadows” Subdivision. 
 
Moved by Ald. Cummings, second by Ald. Radecki  V/V:  8-0 Motion carried. 
 
d. Recommend Draft Resolution Authorizing Contract with H. Linden & Sons in an Amount 

Not-to-Exceed $75,770.00 for Cheever Avenue Water Main Replacement. 
 
Moved by Ald. Singer, second by Ald. Seno  V/V:  8-0 Motion carried. 
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e. Recommend Draft Resolution Authorizing Purchase of Itron 100W ERT’s from United 

Systems at a Cost of $76.00 Per Unit.  
 
Moved by Ald. Simonian, second by Ald. Singer  V/V:  8-0 Motion carried. 
 
f. Recommend Draft Resolution Authorizing Professional Design Services Contract with 

WBK Engineering in an Amount Not to Exceed $67,100.00 for Engineering 
Design/Specifications and IEPA Permitting for Richards Street and Stevens Street 
Reconstruction Project. 

 
Moved by Ald. Seno, second by Ald. Burghart  V/V:  8-0 Motion carried. 
 
4. NEW BUSINESS 
 
Ald. Burghart provided information on a recent event sponsored by Preservation Partners of the 
Fox Valley and encouraged the City to host something similar as it was extremely informative to 
the Alderman. 
 
Ald. Simonian requested an agenda item to rescind the “Places for Eating Tax” ordinance be 
added to the March 13, 2017 Committee of the Whole agenda.  Mayor Burns stated he would 
take it into consideration. 
 
Admin. Dawkins reminded all that the Natural Resources Committee fundraiser ‘Wine, Cheese, 
and Trees’ event was taking place Saturday, March 5, 2017 and encouraged all to attend. 
 
5. ADJOURNMENT 
 
On a motion by Ald. Simonian, second by Ald. Seno, the meeting was adjourned at 7:11pm. 
 

- Submitted by Recording Secretary Fornari 
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reduce the required parking setback along the south lot line to 4.5 feet from a required 20 feet. The ZBA 
also granted a variation to reduce the parking setback from 20 feet to 0 feet along the southern portion 
of the west property line and to 5 feet along the northern portion of the west property line. The 2006 
site plan approvals approved the existing building, parking lot, utility infrastructure and landscaping. 
 

REQUEST 

Request for Site Plan Approval for a 1,404 square foot addition and associated site improvements to Aldi 
Foods, located at 975 E. State Street, in accordance with Section 11-14A (Site Plan Review) of  the City of 
Geneva Zoning Ordinance. 

PROPERTY INFORMATION 

The 2.2 acre subject property is located on the east side of East Side Drive at East State Street.  The 
Safanda Law Office, CVS Drugstore and some vacant commercial property surround the property to the 
west. The Fox Valley Presbyterian Church is to the north.  To the east is the Green Willows multi-family 
subdivision and to the south is the Ridgewood single-family subdivision.  The subject property and 
commercial properties to the west are all zoned B4 Business District and are designated by the East 
Street Land-Use Plan as, “Neighborhood/Corridor Commercial.” Residential land uses are designated by 
the East State Street Plan to the east and south and the Fox Valley Presbyterian Church is designated at 
Public/Institutional.  Please see Table 2 below and Figures 2 on the following page for surrounding 
property information including existing zoning, existing land uses, and future land use designations (see 
Figure 14 East State Street Land-Use Plan attached).   
 
Table 2.  Surrounding Property Information.  Prepared by Geneva Planning Division, February, 2017. 
 

LOCATION ZONING DISTRICT LAND USE COMPREHENSIVE PLAN 

Subject Property B4 Business District Aldi Food Neighborhood/Corridor  
Commercial 

North R2 Medium Density 
Single-Family 
Residential 

Fox Valley Presbyterian Church Public/Institutional 

South R2 Medium Density 
Single-Family 
Residential 

Ridgewood Unit 1 Single-Family 
Subdivision 

Single-Family Residential 

East R7 Multiple-Family Green Willows Unit 1 Multiple-
Family Subdivision 

Multi-Family Residential 

West B4 Business District Safanda Law Office/Vacant 
Commercial Space/CVS  

Neighborhood/Corridor  
Commercial 
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Figure 2.  Zoning Map of the Subject Property and Surrounding Area.  Prepared by Geneva Planning 
Division, February, 2017. 
 

REVIEW COMMENTS/STAFF ANALYSIS 
Site Plan 
The use of the subject property conforms to both zoning and the East State Street Land-Use Plan. Staff 
reviewed the Site Plan and has confirmed that the proposed development conforms to the bulk 
regulations (building & parking setbacks, lot coverage, building height, floor area ratio, etc.) of the B4 
District as varied by the Zoning Board of Appeals on August 16, 2006 for parking setbacks.  The building 
addition will require the reconfiguration of the parking lot in the northwest corner but no new vehicle 
access points are being proposed for the property.   
 

Parking 
The proposed development is required to comply with the parking requirements established in the City 
of Geneva Zoning Ordinance.  The existing development was approved with 81 parking spaces based on 
the original gross floor area of the building.  Currently, there are 79 parking spaces as the parking lot and 
landscaping were adjusted after approval. As part of this development proposal, the parking area in the 
northwest corner of the property will be reconfigured to accommodate the building expansion, resulting 
in a net loss of 5 spaces and reducing the total parking to 74 spaces.   
 

The applicant, as part of this review, submitted a more detailed floor plan than what was submitted with 
the original site plan.  The detailed floor plan shows the net floor area as 12,595 square feet instead of 
the gross floor area of 16,144 square foot used in the original approval. The required parking for the 
total development based on net floor area is 63 parking spaces (5 parking spaces per 1000 for grocery 
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stores with a gross floor area of more than 15,000 square feet).  Therefore, the proposed 74 parking 
spaces are sufficient and meet the requirements of the ordinance.  
 

Building Elevations 
As shown on the Architectural Elevations, the exterior elevations have been designed to reflect the 
existing character of the building.  The existing staircase has been moved from the loading area on the 
west side and relocated to the northwest corner of the site to free up room for the building expansion.  
As no detail on the new dumpster enclosure was provided, staff is recommending that a dumpster 
enclosure detail and location be provided to the Community Development Director for approval as a 
condition of approval.  Overall, the proposed building addition meets all of the applicable Zoning 
Ordinance requirements and the East State Street design guidelines.   
 

Landscape Plan/Tree Preservation Plan 
During staff review a minor landscape deficiency from the original site plan approval has been identified 
and should be listed as a condition of approval:  

1. The existing monument sign is required to have two foot of landscaping around the 
base of the sign. 
 

With these additions, the applicant’s landscaping will meet the landscape requirements of the Zoning 
Ordinance and comply with the original Site Plan approval.   
 

Preliminary Engineering 
The Public Works Department and the City's stormwater consultant, WBK Associates, have completed a 
preliminary review of the proposed plans and are comfortable with the design as presented. The 
applicant will replace five 36” storm sewer pipes with an underground concrete vault detention system 
that will slightly increase the volume to accommodate the proposed expansion.  As this is only 
preliminary engineering, staff is recommending a condition that final engineering be approved prior to 
building permit issuance by the City. 
 

RECOMMENDATION 
At their February 23, 2017 meeting, the Plan Commission unanimously recommended approval of the 
Aldi Site Plan, located at 975 E. State Street, subject to the following conditions: 

1. The applicant shall install two foot of landscaping around the entire base of the monument 
sign. 

2. The applicant will present a detail of the dumpster enclosure and its location to the 
Community Development Director for approval.  The dumpster enclosure should be of 
masonry construction to match the building and landscaped if possible.  

3. Final engineering shall be approved prior to building permit issuance by the City. 
 

REVIEW/APPROVAL PROCESS:  NEXT STEPS* 
1. March 20, 2017 – City Council consideration of request 

*This timeline is provided for informational purposes only, exact dates are subject to change. 
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ATTACHMENTS 
Project Narrative submitted by the applicant January 20, 2017 
Site Plan prepared by RWG Engineering LLC, dated January 20, 2017 
Tree Preservation Plan prepared by David McCallum Associates, dated September 1, 2016 
Preliminary Engineering Plans prepared by RWG Engineering LLC, dated January 20, 2017 
Architectural Elevations prepared by APD Engineering and Architecture, PLLC, dated January 23, 2017   
Floor Plan prepared by APD Engineering and Architecture, PLLC, dated August 30, 2016 
Stormwater Narrative prepared by RWG Engineering, LLC dated January 17, 2017 
Resolution 2006-17 



 
 
 
January 20, 2017   File No.: 242-097-16 
 
 
ALDI Food Store Expansion 
975 E. State Street, Geneva, IL 
 
Narrative Statement 
 
ALDI is in the process of expanding their stores nationwide in order to provide a larger selection of fresh foods and an enhanced 
shopping experience to their customers.  In order to bring the Geneva Aldi Food store up to current Aldi standards and to provide an 
ability to market a wider variety of product to its customers, Aldi desires to enlarge their existing food store located at 975 E. State 
Street in Geneva. The proposed store expansion will be on the west side of the building near the loading dock.  There will be a 7.33’ 
expansion of the building north of the loading dock and a 20.67’ expansion of the wall adjacent to the truck ramp. The parking area 
west of the building will be reconfigured as a result of this expansion and will result in the loss of 6 parking stalls, however the site will 
still exceed the parking required by the Zoning Ordinance by 10 stalls.  The improvements will result in approximately 280 S.F. of 
additional impervious area.  There are 5 – 36” storm sewer pipes installed in the parking area on the west side of the building that 
provide a portion of the detention for the site.  These pipes will be removed as part of the proposed improvements and replaced with 
a StormTrap underground concrete vault detention system.  The new system will provide the equivalent volume of storage as the 
existing pipes and will utilize the existing restrictor, therefore there will be no impact to the current detention system. The remainder 
of the site will remain undisturbed, therefore there will be no impact to the drainage, access to the building for utilities and emergency 
vehicles, and lighting.  Likewise, the adjacent properties will not be impacted by the proposed expansion as it is in the back corner of 
the property surrounded by large trees that will mostly be preserved.  Overall, the proposed project will result in an enhancement to 
the shopping experience for Geneva residents. 
 

    Engineering, LLC      
         Civil Engineering     Real Estate Consulting     Project Management 

975 E. 22nd Street, Suite 400, 
Wheaton IL 60189 

630.480.7889 

www.rwg-engineering.com 
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